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August 4, 2010 ExCommunication 

T he ExComm met at the home of George Patterson on 
Wednesday, August 4, 2010.  Called to order at 5:37 pm by 

LocSec George Patterson. 
Attendees: ExComm members George Patterson, Karen Freiberg, 
Terry Valek, and Bud Long. Joe Smith was unable to attend.   
Welcome Guests: Wynn and Zanne Rostek. 

Minutes for the July 7, 2010 meeting were approved as pub-
lished in the August, 2010 SCAM.  
LocSec Report:  George reported that this meeting would be fol-
lowed by a meeting of the RG committee.  
Treasurer:  Bud submitted the Treasurer's Reports for July.  It 
showed a final balance of $3,535.38.  A successful audit was con-
ducted following the July meeting.  
Testing:  Hank Rhodes (proctor coordinator) reported via email 
that no individuals were tested in July. One candidate was con-
tacted for the 1st time, and four for the 2nd or 3rd time. A test 
was scheduled for August 21 at the Central Brevard Library in 
Cocoa. 

There was no new or old business.  
The meeting was adjourned at 5:40.  Next meeting will be at 

George Patterson’s house at 301 Sand Pine Rd., Indialantic on 
Wednesday, September 1, 2010 at 5:30 pm.  It will be followed by 
a meeting of the RG committee. 

Minutes of the ExComm Meeting. 

Continued The Tenth Story 

(Continued from page 22) 
(elissa12@bellsouth.net or 561-496-0124). Please join us whether you 
are a Longtimer or not! 

So, I hope to see many of you at the Longtimer’s Reception on Oc-
tober 3.  Even if you aren’t a Longtimer. 
Best, 
Mel Dahl 
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O ne of the best things that happened at the AG was a video 
retrospective of Mensa over the past 50 years.  If you missed it, 

you can see it on YouTube here: http://www.youtube.com/watch?
v=qzH9zf7vS7Q and here: http://www.youtube.com/watch?
v=6roSWcfqU5o 

And one thing I think that often gets forgotten is that Mensa is 
more than the people who make it up right this minute.  Mensa has 
been around for fifty years, and likely has at least another fifty 
ahead of it.  Over that time we’ve probably had a quarter million 
members, some of whom join us briefly before moving on, and others 
who find in us a second family and just stay.  There are future na-
tional chairs who haven’t been born yet.  And when Mensans assem-
ble to have fun, play games, eat too much junk food, talk, argue, eat 
more junk food, we’re part of a living organism that stretches back 
to before most current Mensans were born, and that will continue 
long after those of us who are members in 2010 have shuffled off 
this mortal coil. 

With that in mind, Elissa Rudolph, our national chair, had an 
idea, and as is typical with most of Elissa’s ideas, it was a good 
one.  Elissa has organized a social event for long-time members of 
Mensa, people who have been in Mensa for more than 35 
years.  Here’s the information Elissa sent out: 

Longtimers’ Recognition and Reception – Sunday, October 3, 2 to 
5pm, Palm Beach 

Longtimer: a Mensan member whose continuous membership 
covers 35 years or more. To commemorate Mensa’s 50 years in 
North America, Palm Beach County Mensa is holding a event to rec-
ognize and thank those local members in southeast Florida who can 
be called “Longtimers.” The reception will take place on Sunday, Oc-
tober 3, 2010, at the Palm Beach home of Jim Wilson (a Longtimer 
himself) between 2 and 5pm. Snacks and beverages will be served 
and toasts encouraged. We hope to have a videographer and a pho-
tographer there to record this event and to preserve those special 
memories of Mensa’s early days. After the reception, dinner some-
where in Palm Beach or West Palm Beach. 

This event is open to all, but each Longtimer will receive a spe-
cial invitation. RSVP to Elissa Rudolph by September 30: 

(Continued on page 23) 

Mel Dahl, RVC-10 THE TENTH STORY 
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All submissions must be received by the Editor before the 10th of the month preceding 
publication.  Please allow extra time for mailed submissions, which may be typed or legi-
bly handwritten.  Whenever possible, we prefer submissions via e-mail.  They may be in 
e-mail text or any of most word processing formats.  All submissions should be sent to 
the Editor, whose contact information appears on Page 2. 

The Vol. 28, No. 9 September, 2010 

S eptember already. The kids (or grandkids) are now back in 
school. Phase One of the attack campaigns are over; now it is 

time to brace for Phase Two, another two months of hell. For 
SCAM, there are a few things going on. 

First, you might have noticed the cartoon on our cover. It is a 
reminder that the Labor Day holiday is to honor workers, with-
out whom we would not have any of the thing we take for 
granted. Labor Day is also celebrated for the labor leaders, past 
and present, without whom, working conditions would still be 
similar to what is experienced today in the Third World coun-
tries. For those who might doubt this, one needs only to look 
across our borders to Mexico. 

My sincerest thanks go to cartoonist Joe Heller and the 
Green Bay Press-Gazette in giving me permission to reprint his 
cartoon for our front cover. 

I would also like to remind you that our RG is planned for 
next month. It’s not too late to purchase admission or to sign up 
to help out with the various tasks necessary to ensure our RG 
runs smoothly to the enjoyment of all. 

In this column last month, I  noted that issue was somewhat 
slimmer than usual for lack of articles to publish. In retrospect, I 
was the responsible party. Shortly after last month’s issue went 

(Continued on page 6) 

Mike Moakley, Editor Inside the Pocket Protector 

The SCAM sells classified ad space.  SCAM members, non-commercial, no 
charge.  Others: $20 full page; $10 half-page; $5 quarter-page per month, we offer 
discounts for multiple insertions, and we can help with layout and design. 
 

Subscriptions:  SCAM members, included in dues; others, $10 for 12 issues. 
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Joseph Smith, RG Hospitality Chair SCAM RG UPDATE 

Hello Everyone, 

W ell here we go again entering the last few months of planning 
for the SCAM-O-Ween 2010: Back to the Future Space 

Coast Area Mensa RG, October 29 - 31. It just seems like a couple of 
months ago that we were saying “well, we have over a year-and-a-half 
to get this done” and now here we are entering the final stretch – tick-
tock… Everyone involved so far has done a fantastic job preparing and 
God willin’ and the Creek don’t rise and the winds don’t blow (AND 
THE WINDS DON’T BLOW!!), we’re all going have a weekend to re-
member. 

As your humble Hospitality Host, I have to ask for a little help. I 
would like to ask for support during the running of the actual event. 
There are several assignments that are specific and do not require 
continuous attendance. They are: 

• Trash Detail – this would consist of ensuring trash bags are 
being removed and carried to the dumpster as well as inserting 
new bags. This will probably be the most critical just before 
and during mealtimes. 

• Recycle – this might go hand-in-hand with the previous as-
signment, but if not, I would appreciate someone managing re-
cyclables – this task would include some planning and prepa-
ration – as it stands now, there is no effort being taken to run a 
recycle program – should include arranging for containers and 
removal at end of event . 

• Drinks – I will have numerous coolers, tubs and ice, all this 
volunteer would have to do is to check regularly that the coolers 
remained stocked with a full variety of drinks. Of course, extra 
attention will have to be paid to the times just before the meals. 

• Food Service – I will need help Friday Night and Saturday 
Noon – all the other meals are covered 

• Final Clean-up – This will be late Sunday morning - early 
afternoon assistance. 

• GoFer – This would be the person(s) that I can turn to when I 
find myself needing some last minute item requiring a run 
across the street to Publix, ice-run, drink-run….etc. 

Also, please come by the Hospitality Suite after the Sunday Morn-
ing Wrap-Up meeting, I will be selling leftover items at deep dis-

(Continued on page 5) 
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(Continued from page 20) 
bished and expanded. Our electric utilities need to be upgraded - 
and designed to run on clean energy. Our water and sewer mains 
need to be repaired and/or replaced. And the list goes on. Prob-
lem is, as essential as these needs are, they do not generate the 
maximum profits expected in the private sector. 

Rather than being considered “wasteful spending”, I regard 
money spent on these needs to be an investment in our future. 
Without a viable infrastructure, our businesses will lose more of 
its competitive edge. Our health will surely deteriorate. Needs 
we have come to take for granted will increasingly become un-
met. To do all these things will require money. Bonds will need to 
be issued for the capital improvements. Federal aid will be 
needed for the larger projects. Taxes will need to be fair and re-
flect the cost of providing necessary services. And - yes - the rich 
who also stand to benefit should be required to pay their fair 
share in taxes. We need to, once and for all, bury the myth that 
lower taxes equates to increased prosperity. Were that truly the 
case, instead of these economic hard times, we should be experi-
encing an unprecedented period of prosperity. 

Most importantly, people are needed. All this necessary work 
cannot be accomplished by itself. This is true in both the restora-
tion and maintenance of our infrastructure. Public employment 
is far more likely than the private sector to provide relatively se-
cure jobs at fair wages, translating to increased tax dollars with-
out increasing tax rates. Businesses also benefit, as well-paid 
employees are more willing customers. For example, lenders and 
real estate businesses will benefit as more houses are bought by 
people who can rely on continued employment. These are just 
some of the reasons we should increase, not decimate, our public 
workforce. 

Everyone, public and private sector alike, stands to benefit. 
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A s I write this month’s column, the Florida primaries are 
still a few weeks into the future. This means that things I do 

not presently know will, by the time you read this, be common 
knowledge. One of the burning issues at this time is the state of 
our economy, particularly the persistently high unemployment 
rate. The conservative candidates believe the solution is to cut 
government spending and lower everyone’s taxes. 

Moreover, both sides of the political “mainstream” seem to 
agree that the best answer to this challenge is to adopt policies 
encouraging job creation in the private sector, particularly in 
small businesses, where it is declared most jobs are created. I 
disagree on both counts. 

Let us first address the small business issue. Small busi-
nesses, by their very nature, are the most fragile, more likely 
than other entities to fail in bad times. Small businesses are no-
torious for paying their employees little more than the minimum 
wage. Job security is nonexistent, so it would be foolish for their 
employees to make any long-term commitments like, for exam-
ple, taking out a mortgage to purchase a home. 

Larger businesses are loathe to hire, often citing “consumer 
confidence”. Meanwhile, many such businesses increasingly 
make use of  cheap labor (often $4.25 per day) in Mexican border 
towns  to manufacture the items to sell here. Needless to say, 
this type of “hiring” has been on the rise the past couple of years. 
Since cheaper labor equates to more profit, there is little incen-
tive for these businesses to hire Americans. It is obvious to me 
that the private sector is not where the answer lies. 

Where, then, shall we go? Do we wish for our government to 
institute “make-work” hiring for work that is not needed? That, 
as well, is not the answer. Allow me, at this point, to make an ob-
servation. A little more than a year ago, my wife and I visited 
Ohio and New York. We chose to drive the entire way and went 
through several states in our travels. We could not help but no-
tice that, with little exception, what a sorry state our infrastruc-
ture is in. Yet, of course, this is hardly a secret. 

I believe the solution actually rests with the public sector. 
Roads need to be rebuilt. Public transportation needs to be refur-

(Continued on page 21) 

From the Village Idiot: ©2010  Mike Moakley NO EXCUSE 
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FOOD, 
 Frankenstein, 

TOILETS 
and 

anything else mentioned in 
 

SCAM’S 
THE GOURMET’S  

GUIDE 
 

Arthur Belefant will be at the RG. 
Look for him there.  He will be at a table or 
in a corner if you want to discuss, debate, or 
deride him. 

(Continued from page 4) 

counts. 
Remember, there’s still time to join the RG Committee and take 

advantage of Committee Member discounts, we hold RG meetings im-
mediately after the ExComm meetings that are held at the home of 
George Peterson on the 1st Wednesday of each month and are usually 
done by 5:30 p.m. (only 2 more before RG). Accepting one of the as-
signments above can certainly qualify you as a committee member – 
call me and find out. 

If you would like to help or have any questions, call me anytime at 
321-266-2310. 

I am looking forward to seeing you all and having a great weekend 
together. 
Joe Smith 
Hospitality Chairperson 
SCAM-O-Ween 2010: Back to the Future 
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Continued. Inside the Pocket Protector 

(Continued from page 3) 
to press, I was reminded that I had a couple of articles from long-
time writer Art Belefant, one of which could have been published 
last month. Thus, my apologies go to Art for overlooking that 
fact. 

Elsewhere in this issue, in response to my oversight, Art has 
a Letter to the Editor challenging any other SCAM member to 
debate or discuss with him any subject of choice. The only proviso 
is that in so doing, the author must not use his “nom de plume”, 
that is, he or she must use his true name. 

Last month, “The George”, in his rather lengthy monthly ar-
ticle, posed the question, “Doesn’t Anybody Care?” In the article, 
he challenged our readers to respond in writing to his question. 
So far, he has had two takers, both of whom are published this 
month. As Editor, I make this challenge: Let’s keep the question 
going. Each month, I would like to see at least one article re-
sponding to “The George”’s question. I will be happy to publish 
one article per month in response to his question. How about it? 
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(Continued from page 18) 

ceed. Stay tuned for the next episode… 
So, what is the noise all about? First of all, the proposed 

mosque will not be on “Ground Zero”. Secondly, if the proposed 
structure was instead to be a church or a synagogue, it is doubt-
ful anyone would even notice, much less protest. But, say the 
protestors, how could we desecrate the victims by letting a bunch 
of terrorists build so close to our shrine? 

Of course, here is where the bigotry comes in: “All Muslims 
are terrorists.” This statement is no more true of Muslims than it 
is of members of any other religion. It seems that, in the not-too-
distant past, there was Operation Rescue. Remember them? How 
many innocent people were killed by members of Operation Res-
cue and their ilk in their efforts to stamp out legalized abortion 
in this country? Would we then be justified in stating, “All Chris-
tians are terrorists”? Not only would such a statement be clearly 
wrong, but it might also be in the category (in the presence of 
some) of “dangerous speech”. 

But, opponents might maintain, what about the middle-
eastern countries under Muslim rule?  Here, these opponents 
might have a point. However, rather than being evidence of their 
belief that Islam is inherently more violent than other religions, 
these countries stand as living examples of what happens when 
religion and politics are mixed. When fundamentalist preachers 
growl ,about “taking God out of the public square”, we might do 
well to be concerned and ask ourselves if we want our country to 
be run like these countries in the middle-east. 

Fortunately, freedom of religion is, so far, still law in our 
country, a fact that many of our religious people readily assert 
for themselves, but conveniently forget that it applies to everyone 
else as well. As for the proposed New York mosque, there is no 
reason it should not be built. If for no other reason, it may well 
stand as a reminder that terrorists who are not Muslims do, in-
deed, exist. 
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My $0.02 Worth: Charles M. Knight MOSQUE...OR NOT? 

O ften, I am amused by what seems to be the commonly-
held belief that bigotry is unique to places like the Deep 

South. For a while now, I have been following an unfolding con-
troversy occurring - in all places - New York City! Yes, the Big 
Apple. It seems a religious group has plans to build a facility in-
cluding a house of worship in downtown New York. As that area 
already has a number of houses of worship, some dating back 
more than 200 years, it would seem to be no big deal. 

It turns out the would-be builders are Muslims who wish to 
construct a mosque about two blocks north of where the old 
World Trade Center once stood. As the group began the legal 
process, obtaining building permits, etc., the proverbial feces hit 
the fan. It would be a slap in the face, maintain the opponents, of 
all the victims of the 9-11 attacks to build a mosque so close to 
(some say ON) Ground Zero! 

As the plans cleared the Zoning Board (houses of worship can 
be built in a commercial area), the clamor began to reach a fever 
pitch. Next, the NYC Landmarks Commission was approached. 
The building to be demolished was built in 1859; surely it must 
be a landmark. Again, the opponents struck out. Old buildings 
are common in the area; nothing about that particular structure 
made it stand out enough to attain landmark status. The Land-
marks Commission gave its OK for the proposed project to pro-

(Continued on page 19) 

To the Editor: 
 
       Last month, you and “George” decried the paucity of articles 
submitted to SCAM.  I have been doing my part.  For eighteen 
years, with few exceptions, I have been published monthly.  Last 
month, because of an unfortunate mix-up, my article was omitted.  
I apologize. 
       To help alleviate the situation, I offer this challenge.  I will 
discuss or debate any subject in SCAM someone proposes, with 
one proviso - that the author sign his or her proper name.  I will 
not demean myself by talking to a mask. 
 
Arthur Belefant. 
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The Gourmet’s Guide © 2010 Art Belefant DOES ANYBODY CARE (REPLY) 

I  agree with George’s list of concerns, all of which but the first 
are U. S. governmental issues.  If anything, the list is too short.  

However, I disagree with his opinion that the American populace is 
apathetic.  I believe that the American populace does care, but they 
are aware, as I am, that they can do nothing about it. 
       Many Americans believe that we live in a democracy.  That is not 
true.  According to our Constitution our form of government is that of 
a republic.  Actually, we are governed by an oligarchy.  An oligarchy 
is “a small group of people who together govern a nation or control an 
organization, often for their own purposes” (Encarta World English 
Dictionary 1998-2004 Microsoft Corporation).  Virtually all governing 
bodies are oligarchies, dictatorships included.  Where would Hitler 
have been without Goebbels, Himmler, the large corporations like 
Siemens, and the others in his central organization? 
       At our federal level, the oligarchy consists of the members of con-
gress, the courts, and the president and his cabinet and staff includ-
ing the top officials in every Federal agency.  The oligarchy is sup-
ported by the political parties, the large corporations, the lobbyists, 
and the unions.  The same is true at the state level.  At the local 
level, the oligarchy consists of the local governing bodies supported 
by unions and developers. 
       The two political parties represent two factions of the same oli-
garchy.  It doesn’t matter what the candidate promised during the 
candidate’s campaign.  “Campaign promises” are a standard farce.  
Nor does the candidate’s political viewpoint matter.  Once in office, 
the candidate  becomes part of the oligarchy and that becomes the 
office holder’s governing philosophy.  How many times during elec-
tion campaigns have you heard “read my lips” and “no new taxes”?  
       Elections are bought and sold.  In the coming election, the media 
is rife with calculations of how much money each candidate is collect-
ing how much each candidate is spending. The reasoning behind this 
is the more money spent, the more votes the candidate gets.  Thus, 
the votes are bought regardless of the issues.  Spend more money, 
get more votes.  No issues are involved.  Someone outside the oligar-
chy of the two major political parties has little chance of being 
elected unless he is independently wealthy and is willing to spend 
the vast amounts of money required, such as Bloomberg in New York 
and Scott in Florida, to buy his way in. 

(Continued on page 8) 
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(Continued from page 7) 
       If you want to discuss an issue with your representative, if you 
can get in, or if you send a letter, what effect do you think that will 
have on your representative compared to that of the lobbyist sitting 
in the anteroom with thousands of campaign dollars in pocket? 
       Elections are not democratic.  National primaries and general 
elections are often decided before all votes are cast.  Do you remem-
ber 2008?  How important was your vote?  The two most egregious 
examples lack of democracy in recent years were that we had two 
presidents that were not voted into office - Johnson after Kennedy’s 
assassination, and Ford after Nixon’s resignation.  They were se-
lected by the president(with the consent of the oligarchy)to be vice-
presidents.  You had no choice.  Some democracy! 
       Corruption is rampant in the oligarchy.  Politics is a corrupt cul-
ture.  Rita and I have a game that we play every morning at break-
fast.  We get three papers daily, Florida Today for local news and the 
liberal slant, the Orlando Sentinel for regional news and a not so lib-
eral slant, and The Wall Street Journal for national and interna-
tional news and a conservative viewpoint.  Our game is to be the first 
to find the latest daily corruption.  It doesn’t take us long. 
       Why is it that we have so much corruption in our governmental 
leaders?  It is because they are judged by their peers.  A peer is a 
“person of equal standing with another” (ibid.).  A cabinet member’s 
peer is another cabinet member.  A congressman’s peer is another 
congressman.   That’s why we have a Secretary of the Treasury who 
failed to pay his taxes.  That’s why Charlie Rangel is going to be 
tried by the House of Representatives.  That’s like having a jury in a 
murder trial populated by murderers.  That allows members of the 
oligarchy to have a hubris that encourages not reporting income, hir-
ing friends, mistresses, and relatives into plush jobs, awarding non-
competitive contracts, not reporting income and writing or enforcing 
laws that favor one party or another. 
       Legislators and executives are often willing to fund dubious pro-
jects for the sole purpose of supporting their voter base.  Money is 
spent on entitlements.  Entitlements were once called charity.  Now 
the recipients are entitled to the benefit.  The beneficiary is then ex-
pected to vote for the party that provided or augmented the entitled.  
A second example of this wasteful spending is the legislative practice 
of attaching earmarks to spending bills.  The money for these prac-
tices comes from increased taxes or debt paid for by you.  Wouldn’t 

(Continued on page 14) 
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THIS PAGE 
 

RESERVED 
 

FOR YOU! 
 

SEND US YOUR ARTICLE TODAY! 
DETAILS ON PAGE THREE. 
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(Continued from page 15) 
Am I required to compensate my neighbor who got a loan of 

$800,000 on a house worth $258,000 when he could not afford to 
make the payments on a loan of $250,000? Is there a limit on how 
much I should “love” my neighbor or the number of times I should 
turn the other cheek?  

Should I join Pastor Terry Jones in Gainesville, even though I do 
not have a copy of the Qur’an to burn? (I missed my chance to join 
Jim Jones in Jonestown and David Koresh in Waco.) 

I wanted to support the “Fair Tax” initiative but I could not un-
derstand how this country’s economy could move from an incentive 
based tax system to a “Fair” tax without causing an economic col-
lapse. I really tried to understand how we could go from incentives 
for building houses to a “Fair” tax for renters. I really tried to under-
stand how I could afford food if ConAgra had to pay taxes on their 
profits. 

Mostly, I care that very few people today are willing to take re-
sponsibility. After eighty years of the government taking care of us, I 
can understand why it is difficult for people to care for themselves. I 
appreciate the AEC protecting me from nuclear waste and I appreci-
ate the NRA’s efforts to find a place to store nuclear waste. I just 
wish it wasn’t taking so long and wasn’t so costly and I wish I knew 
it was really necessary. I appreciate the FAA keeping the airplanes 
flying but I wish they wouldn’t fly so close together and I wish they 
would stop falling out of the sky. I hope the Bureau of Ocean Energy 
Management, Regulation and Enforcement does a better job than the 
Bureau of Indian Affairs, but after 180 years of trying things don’t 
look so good. The BIA has been caring for the Indians for 180 years 
and the government has only been caring for us for about 80 years.  

I am trying very, very hard to care for myself and my wife. I 
think that I am doing fairly well despite all of the help that I am get-
ting. It would make my life easier if the government would hurry its 
efforts to force all governments to be as screwed up as ours so that 
all of this “freedom” could be suffered by everyone in the world. I 
wish this was one world, under God, because then I would only worry 
about which God? 

The Jack*** 
 

Continued RESPONSE 
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I  recently returned from a trip out West – my first air-
plane travel in several years – and, frankly, it was an ex-

perience I’ll not gladly repeat soon unless absolutely neces-
sary. 

Long ago, before the invention of terrorism, airplane 
travel was actually a pleasant experience. 

Folks used to dress up to fly on an airplane: men wore 
suits; women, dresses and stockings and high heels. The stew-
ardi (no male flight attendants back then) had to meet specific 
height and weight requirements. If one got a bit overweight or 
preggers, she could be fired (this was also before the advent of 
little things like discrimination laws). 

Then there was the food. Real food. Good food. Prepared 
by real cooks and served on plates with real silverware and 
linen napkins. Not like the desiccated crap you can buy (they 
actually have the chutzpah to charge you for it!) today which 
needs to be soaked for 15 minutes under Niagara Falls to be 
able to masticate it. 

The seats were big and comfy with lots of legroom. Now, 
unless you’re toxically anorexic, you practically need a shoe-
horn to get in. And ghodz help you if you’re a plus size. 
They’re even threatening our more obese cousins with having 
to purchase two seats to accommodate them. 

How air travel has changed. 
According to AirSafe.com: “For some passengers, going to 

the airport can be stressful, especially worrying about whether 
everything in their bags are allowed in the airport or on the 
airplane, and this extra stress may even contribute to their 
fear of flying.” 

I wonder how many pocket knives, bottled liquids over 3.4 
fluid oz., scissors, and gel shoe inserts (s’true, check it out 
yourselves) have been confiscated at the checkpoints to make 
us safer in the air? And lighters. I love this one. From the TSA 
Travel Assistant page [with my comments]: 
 

As of August 4, 2007, in an effort to concentrate resources on 
detecting explosive threats, TSA will no longer ban common 

(Continued on page 10) 

My Summer Vacation: ©2010 The George FEAR OF FLYING 
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(Continued from page 9) 
lighters in carry-on luggage [lighters and explosives are some-
how related?]. Lifting the lighter ban is consistent with TSA's 
risk-based approach to aviation security. First and foremost, 
lighters no longer pose a significant threat [but they once used 
to?]. Freeing security officers up from fishing [TSA’s choice of 
word] for 22,000 [!!!]. lighters every day (the current number 
surrendered daily across the country) enables them to focus 
more on finding explosives, using behavior recognition, con-
ducting random screening procedures and other measures that 
increase complexity in the system, deterring terrorists [Making 
it complicated is a deterrent. But not for the terrorists, only the 
legitimate travelers]. The U.S. is the only country in the world 
to ban lighters – all other nations, including Israel and the U.K., 
do not [so the most security conscious nation in the world, Is-
rael, has no problems with lighters, but some knucklehead in 
TSA decided that they posed some kind of security threat: 
“Take this plane to Cuba or I’ll singe my eyebrow!”]. 
And the shoe fetish! Oy! How much C-4 did they think I 

could stuff into my well-worn flip-flops? Matters not. Old la-
dies, little kids, invalids… we all had to take off our shoes. 

(Continued on page 11) 

SCAM Treasurer’s Report 
 

As of 7/31/2010: 
 

Account                         Balance 
       General Fund         $678.30 
       Post Office Acct.         99.21 
       Reserve Fund         1617.48 
       RG Fund                 1140.39 
Total Funds Available: 
                                      $3535.38 
Deposits 
       Mensa Funding:     $218.03 
       Interest Income            0.14 
       RG Income                387.38                                   

Withdrawals 
       Postage                       54.13 
       Printing                    217.62 
 

—Bud Long, Treasurer  
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 RESPONSE TO “DOESN’T ANYBODY CARE?” 

I care. 

The question that I must solve is:  What to do?  

I f I vote out my current U.S. Representative and you do not vote 
out your current U.S. Representative, your U.S. Representative 

achieves seniority over mine, and I am the loser. If we all vote out 
our U.S. Representatives, the bureaucrats gain control of the gov-
ernment and we all lose.  
Congress cannot deal properly with Representative Charles Rangel 
because they cannot find anyone qualified to throw the first stone. 
(John 8:7) 

Someone is responsible for the April 20, BP oil spill. Is it the cook 
on the rig who heard the riggers voicing their concerns but failed to 
write WikiLeaks? Is it Halliburton, which is so busy with other 
cover-ups that they really did not have time to properly cover-up this 
episode? If BP is responsible, why are they not required to compen-
sate everyone affected by their negligence? Why is my U.S. Senator 
(Bill Nelson) asking me if he should raise “the legal cap on damages 
companies would owe from an oil spill from $75 million to at least 
$10 billion.”? Why should there be any limit? If BP Chairman Svan-
berg and CEO Tony Hayward get huge bonuses each year, why do 
they not get huge fines also? 

(Continued on page 16) 

(Continued from page 14) 
       The United States has one of the lowest participation rates in its 
elections.  I do not believe that it is apathy.  I believe that many 
Americans are aware that their vote can do nothing against the rul-
ing oligarchy and therefore do not vote. 
       I have suggested a partial solution to the oligarchy problem in 
several of my SCAM articles, including my first of August 1992.  Pull 
up Mensa’s web site and select any of my articles with the word 
“Voting” in the title for a more complete discussion.  I will probably 
readdress this concept once more before the coming election. 
 

Continued THE GOURMET’S GUIDE 
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Continued THE GOURMET’S GUIDE 

(Continued from page 8) 
you think that these legislators would be careful about this kind of 
spending as they also pay taxes.  Of course not.  They spend OPM 
(other people’s money).  They may pay taxes only on their salaries 
which are public information. 
       Most of their income is untaxed.  It is money and favors gathered 
by candidates from their political parties, Political Action Commit-
tees, lobbies, unions, corporations and other organizations, and ille-
gal payoffs each with their own agenda with the expectation that the 
candidate, if elected, will vote as requested.  Campaigns cost hun-
dreds and thousands of dollars more that the office holder’s salaries.  
It doesn’t take much maneuvering to siphon off a portion of the cam-
paign money.  Sounds to me like bribery. 
       There’s another interesting quirk in this money manipulation.  
One candidate can take money out of the candidate’s campaign fund 
and give it to another candidate to support the other candidate‘s 
campaign.  The first candidate has bought the other candidate with 
your money without paying taxes on it.  If, however, you want to sup-
port the second candidate you have to spend post-tax money, that is, 
money left over after you earned it and paid taxes on it.  Nice, eh? 
       George’s solution to the problem is to “throw the bums out”.  That 
won’t work under our electoral system.  All that would do is to bring 
in someone from the other party so the winning candidate can join or 
rejoin the oligarchy to enrich himself.  After each election, the win-
ner has two years, if a representative, four years, if a president or 
governor, or six years, if a senator, to secure his economic future by 
staying in office (like forty or fifty years), amassing campaign contri-
butions and payoffs, or collecting debts to be paid off after leaving 
office, such as exorbitant fees for speeches, book contracts, paid lob-
bying, and corporate directorships.  The perks that the office holder 
gets while in office, such as preferential medical care, meals at the 
priciest restaurants, and local and foreign junkets are minuscule 
compared to future benefits.  Only one president in recent years left 
office not as a multi-millionaire, and that was Harry Truman.  Rich-
ard Nixon (Republican) was lionized after his resignation as was and 
so is Bill Clinton (Democrat) after his impeachment. each with vast 
emoluments.  Where does that leave public service and the office 
holder’s obligations to the voters?  Far down on his “to do” list. 

(Continued on page 15) 
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(Continued from page 10) 

Made me feel much safer you bet. 
If you’ll recall, late last year I posted an article entitled 9-

11 Retrospective which included a hypothetical situation where 
Achmed disrupted the entire airline industry without ever 
boarding an aircraft by sending himself and a goodly number of 
infidels to their respective hereafters by blowing himself up 
whilst in the line to be security checked. I believe this scenario 
pretty much nullifies TSA’s entire purpose for existing. 

Much like the so-called “War on Drugs,” TSA airport secu-
rity is another example of billions of dollars of wasted money 
with no tangible result. Well, actually, that’s not true. There is 
a very tangible result: millions (billions? trillions?) of wasted 
man-hours arriving early to the airport and waiting through 
interminable security lines. And for what? In the post 9-11 era, 
is there really a chance that a commercial airplane can ever be 
hijacked again? What person anywhere in the world over 
twelve years old in 2001, hasn’t heard about the valiant pas-
sengers of Flight 93 who attacked their would-be hijackers and 
diverted the plane from its intended target (thought to be ei-
ther the White House or the Capitol Building). Knowing that a 
hijacker’s intention is to attain paradise (complete with 72 vir-
gins), I would venture to guess that even a passenger contin-
gent of geriatric shuffleboard players on a charter flight would 
rise up and attack any would-be terrorists trying to take over 
their plane. So, what is TSA doing for us? 

I know what it’s doing to us. 
So I’m just about done with flying. Unless it’s an overseas 

trip, between the additional time, the expense, the discomfort, 
and the hassle, I think I’ll just take the extra time to drive. 

The George 



Of CABAGEs  and Coffee:   
(Our Regular Events) 

 
C.A.B.A.G.E.:  Every Monday at Books-A-Million,  Merritt Square Mall 
6 p.m.             Host: Karen Freiberg, 633-1636 
 
 

GO!:               Every Sunday at Books-A-Million, Post Commons, Melbourne. 
                       Host: George Lebovitz, 259-3070, rokkitsci@cfl.rr.com      

“HOOT LIKE AN OWL” 3rd - Friday   5:30 PM 

Come join us for drinks, open discussion and food (latter two optional) 
at the Melbourne Hooter’s, 877 S. Babcock Street.  
 

Hosted by:  Dennis Logan, 501-7547. 

SCAM Calendar of Events for September 2010  

1st - Wednesday    5:30 PM EXCOMM MEETING 

This is our monthly business meeting.  All members are always wel-
come to attend. This month, it will be held at the home of George Pat-
terson in Indialantic.  
 

Contact:  George, 777-3721, for details. 

SNORT 25th - Saturday    5:45 PM 

Join us for some sushi and tempura at The SCAM’s best attended 
event at Miyako’s, 1511 S. Harbor City Blvd. (US#1) in Melbourne. 
 

Contact:  George, 777-3721 for details. 

DISCUSSION AT WYNN’S 18th - Saturday    6:00 PM 

Now for Something Completely Different! Join us at Wynn and 
‘Zanne’s, 3456 Willis Dr., Titusville. Anyone who is interested in the 
craft of writing is encouraged to come out and discuss the art. Bring 
something you’ve written to share if you’re feeling brave. $3 Kitty. 
Drinks and snacks provided. 
 

Contact:  Wynn, 267-9391 or (321)626-3670. 

The “Fine Print” for Calendar Events: 
 
Membership in American Mensa, Ltd. makes you eligible to attend SCAM social 
functions. Escorted and invited guests of a member or host are welcome. Adult 
family members of Mensans are encouraged to participate in SCAM activities, as 
are well behaved children. However, attendance at any social function in a 
private home is subject to the hospitality of the host. Compliance with published 
house rules is required, and “Kitty” payment is not optional. As a courtesy, 
notify the host if you plan to attend. Announced hosts should attend their events 
or arrange for a stand-in if unable. When reservations are required, you may not 
be able to participate if you fail to call.  
S-Smoking; NS- No Smoking; SS-Separate Smoking Area; P-Pets in the home; 
NP-No Pets present; BYO_-Bring Your Own: _Snacks, _Drinks, _Everything.  

Membership Notes for September 2010  

David Francis 
Jennifer Lepper 
 

 
 

 WELCOME TO SCAM 

Lee McLamb  
 
 

 WELCOME BACK! 

 SEPTEMBER BIRTHDAY GREETINGS 

1st              Wade Hollowell  
1st              Christian Pelaez  
2nd              George Patterson  
7th              Leah Simpson 
10th            R Kent Buchanan  
10th            Douglas Dieruff  
12th            Janet Mueck  

13th            Eric Swiechowski  
17th            Michael Fuller 
22nd           Paul Siefert 
27th            Harry Martin Jr 
28th            James Douglass 
29th            A M Gehringer 
30th            William Corey 
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Joseph Smith, RG Hospitality Chair SCAM RG UPDATE 

Hello Everyone, 

W ell here we go again entering the last few months of planning 
for the SCAM-O-Ween 2010: Back to the Future Space 

Coast Area Mensa RG, October 29 - 31. It just seems like a couple of 
months ago that we were saying “well, we have over a year-and-a-half 
to get this done” and now here we are entering the final stretch – tick-
tock… Everyone involved so far has done a fantastic job preparing and 
God willin’ and the Creek don’t rise and the winds don’t blow (AND 
THE WINDS DON’T BLOW!!), we’re all going have a weekend to re-
member. 

As your humble Hospitality Host, I have to ask for a little help. I 
would like to ask for support during the running of the actual event. 
There are several assignments that are specific and do not require 
continuous attendance. They are: 

• Trash Detail – this would consist of ensuring trash bags are 
being removed and carried to the dumpster as well as inserting 
new bags. This will probably be the most critical just before 
and during mealtimes. 

• Recycle – this might go hand-in-hand with the previous as-
signment, but if not, I would appreciate someone managing re-
cyclables – this task would include some planning and prepa-
ration – as it stands now, there is no effort being taken to run a 
recycle program – should include arranging for containers and 
removal at end of event . 

• Drinks – I will have numerous coolers, tubs and ice, all this 
volunteer would have to do is to check regularly that the coolers 
remained stocked with a full variety of drinks. Of course, extra 
attention will have to be paid to the times just before the meals. 

• Food Service – I will need help Friday Night and Saturday 
Noon – all the other meals are covered 

• Final Clean-up – This will be late Sunday morning - early 
afternoon assistance. 

• GoFer – This would be the person(s) that I can turn to when I 
find myself needing some last minute item requiring a run 
across the street to Publix, ice-run, drink-run….etc. 

Also, please come by the Hospitality Suite after the Sunday Morn-
ing Wrap-Up meeting, I will be selling leftover items at deep dis-

(Continued on page 5) 
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(Continued from page 20) 
bished and expanded. Our electric utilities need to be upgraded - 
and designed to run on clean energy. Our water and sewer mains 
need to be repaired and/or replaced. And the list goes on. Prob-
lem is, as essential as these needs are, they do not generate the 
maximum profits expected in the private sector. 

Rather than being considered “wasteful spending”, I regard 
money spent on these needs to be an investment in our future. 
Without a viable infrastructure, our businesses will lose more of 
its competitive edge. Our health will surely deteriorate. Needs 
we have come to take for granted will increasingly become un-
met. To do all these things will require money. Bonds will need to 
be issued for the capital improvements. Federal aid will be 
needed for the larger projects. Taxes will need to be fair and re-
flect the cost of providing necessary services. And - yes - the rich 
who also stand to benefit should be required to pay their fair 
share in taxes. We need to, once and for all, bury the myth that 
lower taxes equates to increased prosperity. Were that truly the 
case, instead of these economic hard times, we should be experi-
encing an unprecedented period of prosperity. 

Most importantly, people are needed. All this necessary work 
cannot be accomplished by itself. This is true in both the restora-
tion and maintenance of our infrastructure. Public employment 
is far more likely than the private sector to provide relatively se-
cure jobs at fair wages, translating to increased tax dollars with-
out increasing tax rates. Businesses also benefit, as well-paid 
employees are more willing customers. For example, lenders and 
real estate businesses will benefit as more houses are bought by 
people who can rely on continued employment. These are just 
some of the reasons we should increase, not decimate, our public 
workforce. 

Everyone, public and private sector alike, stands to benefit. 
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O ne of the best things that happened at the AG was a video 
retrospective of Mensa over the past 50 years.  If you missed it, 

you can see it on YouTube here: http://www.youtube.com/watch?
v=qzH9zf7vS7Q and here: http://www.youtube.com/watch?
v=6roSWcfqU5o 

And one thing I think that often gets forgotten is that Mensa is 
more than the people who make it up right this minute.  Mensa has 
been around for fifty years, and likely has at least another fifty 
ahead of it.  Over that time we’ve probably had a quarter million 
members, some of whom join us briefly before moving on, and others 
who find in us a second family and just stay.  There are future na-
tional chairs who haven’t been born yet.  And when Mensans assem-
ble to have fun, play games, eat too much junk food, talk, argue, eat 
more junk food, we’re part of a living organism that stretches back 
to before most current Mensans were born, and that will continue 
long after those of us who are members in 2010 have shuffled off 
this mortal coil. 

With that in mind, Elissa Rudolph, our national chair, had an 
idea, and as is typical with most of Elissa’s ideas, it was a good 
one.  Elissa has organized a social event for long-time members of 
Mensa, people who have been in Mensa for more than 35 
years.  Here’s the information Elissa sent out: 

Longtimers’ Recognition and Reception – Sunday, October 3, 2 to 
5pm, Palm Beach 

Longtimer: a Mensan member whose continuous membership 
covers 35 years or more. To commemorate Mensa’s 50 years in 
North America, Palm Beach County Mensa is holding a event to rec-
ognize and thank those local members in southeast Florida who can 
be called “Longtimers.” The reception will take place on Sunday, Oc-
tober 3, 2010, at the Palm Beach home of Jim Wilson (a Longtimer 
himself) between 2 and 5pm. Snacks and beverages will be served 
and toasts encouraged. We hope to have a videographer and a pho-
tographer there to record this event and to preserve those special 
memories of Mensa’s early days. After the reception, dinner some-
where in Palm Beach or West Palm Beach. 

This event is open to all, but each Longtimer will receive a spe-
cial invitation. RSVP to Elissa Rudolph by September 30: 

(Continued on page 23) 

Mel Dahl, RVC-10 THE TENTH STORY 
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All submissions must be received by the Editor before the 10th of the month preceding 
publication.  Please allow extra time for mailed submissions, which may be typed or legi-
bly handwritten.  Whenever possible, we prefer submissions via e-mail.  They may be in 
e-mail text or any of most word processing formats.  All submissions should be sent to 
the Editor, whose contact information appears on Page 2. 

The Vol. 28, No. 9 September, 2010 

S eptember already. The kids (or grandkids) are now back in 
school. Phase One of the attack campaigns are over; now it is 

time to brace for Phase Two, another two months of hell. For 
SCAM, there are a few things going on. 

First, you might have noticed the cartoon on our cover. It is a 
reminder that the Labor Day holiday is to honor workers, with-
out whom we would not have any of the thing we take for 
granted. Labor Day is also celebrated for the labor leaders, past 
and present, without whom, working conditions would still be 
similar to what is experienced today in the Third World coun-
tries. For those who might doubt this, one needs only to look 
across our borders to Mexico. 

My sincerest thanks go to cartoonist Joe Heller and the 
Green Bay Press-Gazette in giving me permission to reprint his 
cartoon for our front cover. 

I would also like to remind you that our RG is planned for 
next month. It’s not too late to purchase admission or to sign up 
to help out with the various tasks necessary to ensure our RG 
runs smoothly to the enjoyment of all. 

In this column last month, I  noted that issue was somewhat 
slimmer than usual for lack of articles to publish. In retrospect, I 
was the responsible party. Shortly after last month’s issue went 

(Continued on page 6) 

Mike Moakley, Editor Inside the Pocket Protector 

The SCAM sells classified ad space.  SCAM members, non-commercial, no 
charge.  Others: $20 full page; $10 half-page; $5 quarter-page per month, we offer 
discounts for multiple insertions, and we can help with layout and design. 
 

Subscriptions:  SCAM members, included in dues; others, $10 for 12 issues. 
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August 4, 2010 ExCommunication 

T he ExComm met at the home of George Patterson on 
Wednesday, August 4, 2010.  Called to order at 5:37 pm by 

LocSec George Patterson. 
Attendees: ExComm members George Patterson, Karen Freiberg, 
Terry Valek, and Bud Long. Joe Smith was unable to attend.   
Welcome Guests: Wynn and Zanne Rostek. 

Minutes for the July 7, 2010 meeting were approved as pub-
lished in the August, 2010 SCAM.  
LocSec Report:  George reported that this meeting would be fol-
lowed by a meeting of the RG committee.  
Treasurer:  Bud submitted the Treasurer's Reports for July.  It 
showed a final balance of $3,535.38.  A successful audit was con-
ducted following the July meeting.  
Testing:  Hank Rhodes (proctor coordinator) reported via email 
that no individuals were tested in July. One candidate was con-
tacted for the 1st time, and four for the 2nd or 3rd time. A test 
was scheduled for August 21 at the Central Brevard Library in 
Cocoa. 

There was no new or old business.  
The meeting was adjourned at 5:40.  Next meeting will be at 

George Patterson’s house at 301 Sand Pine Rd., Indialantic on 
Wednesday, September 1, 2010 at 5:30 pm.  It will be followed by 
a meeting of the RG committee. 

Minutes of the ExComm Meeting. 

Continued The Tenth Story 

(Continued from page 22) 
(elissa12@bellsouth.net or 561-496-0124). Please join us whether you 
are a Longtimer or not! 

So, I hope to see many of you at the Longtimer’s Reception on Oc-
tober 3.  Even if you aren’t a Longtimer. 
Best, 
Mel Dahl 


